Gas market and prices: joint statement from Government and Ofgem

News story

Joint statement on the UK gas market from Business and Energy Secretary Kwasi Kwarteng, and Ofgem chief executive Jonathan Brearley



The recent increase in wholesale global gas prices continues to be a cause of concern for consumers, businesses and energy suppliers across the UK.

We want to be clear that this is not an issue of supply — the United Kingdom benefits from having a diverse range of gas supply sources with capacity that can more than meet demand.

This morning we hosted a roundtable with leading energy suppliers and consumer groups to hear about the challenges they currently face. There was overarching consensus among meeting participants that the top priority must be ongoing support for energy customers, especially the elderly and vulnerable. In the event an energy supplier fails, we are committed that consumers face the least amount of disruption possible — and there are clear and well-established processes in place to ensuring this is the case.

In the coming days, we will also meet with smaller and challenger energy suppliers and set out the next steps for protecting consumers, businesses and energy suppliers from these global prices rises. Central to any next steps is our clear and agreed position that the Energy Price Cap will remain in place.

Notes

The meeting was attended by senior representatives from the following organisations:

- Scottish Power
- Ofgem
- Octopus
- Shell Energy
- E.ON
- Centrica
- 0vo
- National Grid
- Energy UK
- EDF
- Bulb
- Citizens Advice Bureau

Published 20 September 2021

PM meeting with President Moon of the Republic of Korea: 20 September 2021

Press release

Prime Minister Boris Johnson met President Moon of the Republic of Korea today at the UN General Assembly.



The Prime Minister met President Moon of the Republic of Korea today at the UN General Assembly.

The leaders agreed on the strong relationship between the UK and the Republic of Korea, particularly in trade and defence as exemplified by the recent visit of the UK's Carrier Strike Group to South Korea.

The leaders welcomed the progress in the global fight against coronavirus since they last met in June and on setting up a vaccine swap between the UK and South Korea to enable them to have earlier access to crucial vaccines.

They agreed on the importance of countries taking concrete action to tackle climate change ahead of the COP26 Summit. The Prime Minister welcomed South Korea's commitment to achieve net zero by 2050. He expressed his hope that President Moon would take further action to end the use of coal and deforestation.

The Prime Minister and President Moon expressed their concern about recent provocative action by North Korea. The Prime Minister restated his commitment to peace on the Korean Peninsula and to securing an end to North Korea's illegal activities.

Published 20 September 2021

PM meeting with Martin Griffiths, UN Under-Secretary General for Humanitarian Affairs: 20 September 2021

Press release

Prime Minister Boris Johnson met UN Under-Secretary General for Humanitarian Affairs Martin Griffiths in New York today.



The Prime Minister met UN Under-Secretary General for Humanitarian Affairs Martin Griffiths in New York today.

Mr Griffiths updated the Prime Minister about his recent visit to Afghanistan and they discussed the need to prevent a humanitarian emergency in the country.

The Prime Minister and Mr Griffiths also discussed a number of other areas

including Ethiopia and Yemen and agreed that continued international efforts were required to bring stability to these areas.

The Prime Minister thanked Mr Griffiths for the international leadership he has shown very early on in his new role.

Published 20 September 2021

PM meeting with Brazilian President Bolsonaro: 20 September 2021

News story

Prime Minister Boris Johnson met Brazilian President Jair Bolsonaro in New York.



The Prime Minister met Brazilian President Bolsonaro today at the UN General Assembly.

The Prime Minister stressed the important role Brazil must play, as a major South American economy and home to the Amazon rainforest, in tackling climate change and preserving biodiversity.

He welcomed Brazil's commitment to reach net zero by 2050 and to end illegal deforestation by 2030. The Prime Minister encouraged President Bolsonaro to increase his 2030 Nationally Determined Contribution.

The leaders discussed the global fight against the coronavirus pandemic. The Prime Minister underlined the importance of vaccines as our best tool to fight the virus and save lives around the world, and emphasised the important role the Oxford-AstraZeneca vaccine has played in the UK, Brazil and elsewhere.

<u>Final Global Travel Taskforce:</u> checkpoint and red list changes

Introduction

With permission, Mr Speaker, I would like to make a statement about international travel.

I'll start by apologising, because I do share your frustration. It is, in fact, the case that the meeting that decides this policy did not take place until Friday, and I put in immediately to make an oral statement off the back of that. I appreciate how frustrating it is to read speculation in the newspapers, much of which turns out to be incorrect, and I bring new information and the correct statement I'll be making this afternoon.

The past 18 months have been hugely frustrating for anyone wishing to travel abroad and, of course, for the travel industry itself. In 2020, the only weapon we had to fight the spread of COVID was to simply keep people apart, preventing them from making all but the most urgent journeys.

However, this year has seen very significant progress.

In February, the Prime Minister asked me to reconvene the <u>Global Travel</u> <u>Taskforce</u> to develop a plan for safe and sustainable travel — the return of international aviation. A framework that allows us to coexist with endemic COVID-19 and live with the virus on our travels whilst still protecting us from the most dangerous variants.

Through the work of the Taskforce over recent months, we have instigated a gradual reopening of international travel, to allow families and friends to reunite and businesses to get moving again.

Over the summer we implemented a number of improvements:

- taking advantage of the progress of the vaccine rollout here and abroad, we started a pilot to allow passengers who have been fully vaccinated in the UK, in Europe and the US to travel to the UK from amber list countries without the need to self-isolate or take a day 8 test
- we increased the number of countries and territories on the green list to 43 in September 2021
- we allowed the full restart of international cruises in line with the traffic light system

Now, Mr Speaker, at this final checkpoint, I am pleased to be able to ease

restrictions further, whilst still safeguarding public health and providing confidence to travellers.

As one of the world's most vaccinated countries, with more than 8 out of 10 fully jabbed, we must use that advantage to restore the freedoms that were, by necessity, lost over the past 18 months.

Expansion of the inbound vaccination policy

The House will recall that in August, we launched a pilot to exempt from quarantine those who have been fully vaccinated in the US and Europe.

This pilot has been successful and I am delighted that it has provided a much-needed boost to international travel during the summer.

Throughout this crisis, I've remained in regular contact with my opposite, the US Secretary for Transportation Pete Buttigieg, and I'm delighted that as the Prime Minister has arrived in the United States, they have agreed — and I can announce to the House today (20 September 2021) — that vaccinated Brits will be allowed into the US from early November, reciprocating the policy we introduced this summer. And this is a testament to the hard work and progress made by the Expert Working Group, set up after the G7 to restart transatlantic travel, the flagship route of international aviation.

We will now <u>expand the policy to an array of other countries, including Canada and Japan, from 4 October, for those who can demonstrate their fully vaccinated status and that will bring the number of countries and territories into scope to 50.</u>

Mr Speaker, the UK will now set out standards it expects other countries to meet in terms of certification so their citizens can benefit from this change. We will happily work with anyone who applies and can meet those standards to onboard them as well. And, I can tell the House today, that we are in the final stages of doing this with our friends in the UAE.

Because recovery is the best way to support the aviation sector, and as one of the world's most vaccinated countries, we can now use our advantage to further liberalise travel whilst protecting public health.

Future travel

I would also like to update the House on the next phase of reopening international travel more broadly.

Without a substantially vaccinated population, our focus was necessary to consider countries and territories based on risk — hence the traffic light system. However, vaccines mean that the emphasis can now shift to an individual's status instead.

So, I'm pleased to announce we will introduce a new longer-term framework for testing and health measures at the border, which will remain in place until the new year at the earliest:

- so, from 4 October, we will replace the traffic light system with a single red list of countries and simplified travel measures for arrivals from the rest of the world, depending on vaccination status
- second, we will remove the requirement for fully vaccinated passengers to take a pre-departure test, if not travelling from a red list country
- third, by later in October, we will have moved away from 2-day PCR testing to a new system of lateral flow tests for fully vaccinated passengers arriving from non-red list countries. If passengers test positive, they will then be required to take a confirmatory PCR test which will be genomically sequenced to identify and mitigate the risk of variants entering the UK. That PCR test will be at no further cost to the traveller

These changes will reduce the cost to passengers, simplify the process of international travel and remove a significant source of frustration.

Mr Speaker, I'd like to take this opportunity to confirm that the policy on children remains as now — they are quite simply treated the same as vaccinated adults, regardless of their own vaccination status, if they are resident in the UK or from one of the 50 countries and territories whose vaccinations we recognise.

Unvaccinated passengers, passengers with vaccines not authorised or certificates not yet recognised in the UK arriving from non-red list countries will still be required to take a pre-departure test, day 2 and day 8 PCR tests and to self-isolate.

Transit

I can also tell the House today of another significant easing of the rules for those who change flights or international trains as part of their journey here. This change will ensure that passengers who remain airside in airports, and in railway stations, will only be required to follow the measures associated to their country of departure, rather than any countries they have transited through as part of their journey.

This will make a very substantial difference to travel by unlocking transit routes around the world.

Red list changes

In advance of transitioning to our new international travel framework, I can also confirm that Kenya, Oman, Turkey, Pakistan, Bangladesh, the Maldives, Sri Lanka and Egypt will be removed from the red list at 4am on Wednesday 22 September.

Conclusion

So, Mr Speaker, the changes we are making mean a simpler, more straightforward system. One with less testing and lower costs, allowing more people to travel, see loved ones or conduct business around the world.

Our judgement is these changes are the right ones for this moment, making travel significantly easier for people whilst retaining crucial protections against variants of concern, which remain the largest threat. They will provide a much-needed boost for the travel industry.

However, it is certainly not the end of the story. We will further review these measures early in the new year when we hope to be in a different context that will allow us to go that step further, ahead of the booking windows for the spring and summer holidays of 2022.

And, above all, the changes I've announced today demonstrate that — through vaccination — there is a path back to normality after a torrid 18 months in which many of the things we take for granted have been put on hold. Now is the time for us to get our country moving once again. And I commend this statement to this House.